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Plain language summary

Each year, around 20,000 critically ill children are admitted to paediatric intensive care units in the 
UK. These children are at a higher risk of healthcare-associated infections, one of the main sources 

of which is the large number of bacteria in the digestive tract. Spread of bacteria from the digestive tract 
into other organs, such as the lung (causing ventilator-associated pneumonia) or bloodstream (causing 
sepsis), can be life-threatening. The risk is highest in those children whose illness is so severe that they 
require prolonged mechanical ventilation.

Stopping the growth of bacteria in the digestive tract (called selective decontamination of the digestive 
tract) has been shown in adults to reduce the number of hospital-acquired infections. However, there 
have been no trials in children. We wanted to assess how practical and acceptable such a trial would be 
comparing standard infection control to selective decontamination of the digestive tract-enhanced 
infection control and monitoring how each intervention affected antimicrobial resistance.

We undertook a pilot study to examine whether clinicians could identify eligible children, enrol them in 
the study and follow study procedures during the course of paediatric intensive care unit admission. 
Alongside this, we interviewed parents and clinicians to get their views on the proposed trial. Six 
hospitals recruited 559 patients over a period of roughly 7 months. Hospitals were randomly allocated 
to continue with the standard infection control procedure or to give selective decontamination of the 
digestive tract. Overall, recruitment was higher than expected. Alongside this, we examined the views of 
patients, caregivers and healthcare professionals to assess their views on whether a trial should be 
carried out to see if selective decontamination of the digestive tract should become part of the 
infection control regime for children most at risk of hospital-acquired infection in the paediatric 
intensive care unit.

Overall results suggest that a larger PICnIC trial incorporating patient stakeholder and clinical staff 
feedback on design and outcomes is feasible and that it is appropriate to conduct a trial into the 
effectiveness of selective decontamination of the digestive tract administration to minimise hospital-
acquired infections.
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